

LEIGH AND BRANSFORD PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of Leigh and Bransford Parish Council held at Leigh and Bransford Memorial Hall at 7.00pm on Tuesday 22 September 2015.

Present:           
Mr J Sharp (chairman)


Mr S Seymour




Mrs A Jones



Mr R Husband




 

Mr B Porter 



Mr M Gloster

 



Mr G Jones


Ms S Rouse (Parish and District Cllr – part meeting)


Mr P Tuthill (County councillor – part meeting)



Five members of the public (part meeting)
1. WELCOME AND APOLOGIES

The chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting. There were apologies from Mr K Suttill, Ms H Thompson and Mr P Hawkins. Ms S Rouse gave apologies but hoped to attend later in the meeting.
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND CHANGES TO THE REGISTER OF INTERESTS

None
3. OPEN FORUM 
Reuben Bellamy (Cala Homes) introduced the Kiln Lane phase 2 consultation results and explained the rationale behind the proposed second phase.

42 questionnaires had been returned and 58 people had attended the consultation event – representing fewer than 10% of households in the parish. 

69% of returns were against the development, the main objections being: 

· too many dwellings proposed for the village

· the site is too large
· the nature of the community facilities offered. The play area was supported but there was little to appeal to older residents. 
· The village has insufficient infrastructure or public transport facilities to support the proposed number of dwellings
Mr Bellamy confirmed that, given this, any plan submitted would be for a smaller number of properties. However, Cala would not progress with the site without some indication of support from the community. The chairman noted that the results of the neighbourhood plan questionnaire should provide more information on what development the community would like to see. So far 165 responses have been received and more are expected.
It was noted that it is difficult for the parish council to indicate support since it is not able to comment without a planning application to consider. Similarly, the chicken-and-egg nature of infrastructure was discussed, it being suggested that until there are more people, facilities such as more frequent buses are unlikely to be put in place. Good developments tend to feature a range of housing types, a lower density of building, good parking facilities and fit in with their location. 
It was noted that residents in some areas had not received the questionnaire and this was suggested as a possible reason for the low level of response. Mr Bellamy confirmed that approximately 500 had been distributed in the local area and the consultation had also been advertised in the local press. 
The chairman commended the way that Cala has engaged with the community and the parish council, unlike some other developers, and agreed to provide feedback once the views of the community were known. 
Mr King noted the cameras at the end of Stocks Lane. These are measuring traffic movements and speed and are related to the development of the school.

The chairman thanked all those who had contributed to the open forum and the parish council meeting was reconvened.
4.
MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS HELD ON 28 JULY 2015

Having previously been circulated the minutes were proposed by the chairman, seconded by Mr Seymour, and approved by all. 

5.
REPORTS OF REPRESENTATIVES OF OTHER BODIES

a) Worcestershire County Council – Cllr Tuthill reported on:
· Possible merging of blue-light facilities. He also noted that Herefordshire fire service has four-wheel drive rapid response vehicles to improve access in rural areas.
· The school development at Malvern Vale will come under the umbrella of Somers Park.

· Cllr Tuthill was very disappointed that a meeting had been held at Leigh & Bransford Primary School before the traffic surveys had taken place.
· S106. Cllr Tuthill requested that county councillors be consulted on highways infrastructure matters as they are likely to know what road schemes are needed. 

Mr Seymour confirmed that this would be the opening of the lay-by and parking at the school. It was noted that the Badgers are negotiating to buy land behind the school on the basis that they would build a 50-car car park at the site; this would suit both parties as the school needs parking during the week and the football club need it at weekends. This, together with the school’s own proposed parking spaces, would take pressure off Hoopers Close. Cllr Tuthill was concerned that such a scheme would de-couple the parking from the school and noted he was only aware of a scheme to provide parking for school staff, the school bus and a limited number of visitors at the school. The chairman confirmed that this would not meet the needs of the school population – safe parking was needed for parents to drop off and collect children.
Cllr Tuthill raised the issue of s106 funds for the Malvern Road/Hereford Road junction, and the chairman confirmed the parish council had requested a lay-by for the bus and a filter lane. The use of s106 for the lay-by had been rejected by planning, and Cllr Tuthill suggested the parish council continue to lobby for this. The chairman noted that funds from the Bank House development had been earmarked for the Leigh Hurst play area, and also challenged the notion that the parish council had debated facilities for the Badgers – the Badgers are able to do this independently and do not need to go through the parish council.
· Road safety – various possibilities are being considered for Brockamin Lane following the safety issues identified at The Engine House. The chairman noted that most of the accidents had occurred late at night and involved excessive speeds.
· A possible park and walk system has been suggested for the school, with a footpath between the parking area and the back of the school.

· Norton park-and-ride scheme may require a compulsory purchase of the land. Electrification of the line could extend to Worcester.

· The level crossing on Stocks Lane will be unmanned from 2018.

· Doubt was raised that the SWDP will provide Malvern with a five-year land supply.

b) Malvern Hills District Council – The councillors were attending a meeting at MHDC regarding changes to the SWDP document. Cllr Rouse had indicated that she hoped to arrive later in the meeting, and had provided a report which was read out by the chairman:
· MHDC will be voting on the modifications to the SWDP on 22 September. If approved by MHDC, Worcester City and Wychavon it will go out to a six week consultation. Locally, the significant gap remains intact and the only site added is the 51 homes at Kiln Lane.
· The goal post in the play area may need replacing.

· A regular gardener is needed to maintain the community garden. A slow-growing tree has been suggested as a centrepiece for the garden.

· Traffic surveys are being conducted at junctions around the school.

· Leigh & Bransford Badgers have approached a local landowner regarding a new permanent site.

· So far there are 165 responses to the neighbourhood survey and the results will be analysed for discussion at the next meeting. Thus far, speeding is highlighted as a major problem and there are requests for more footpaths along key roads. A meeting with the Memorial Hall committee will be needed to discuss responses relating to the hall.
Mr Seymour took over as chairman for the planning section of the meeting.
6.
PLANNING

a) Minutes of the planning committee meeting held on 25 August 2015.

Having previously been circulated, the minutes were accepted and signed.

b) Matters arising from previous minutes

Planning application 15/00878/FUL – Bank House Bowling Club

A letter from a representative of Piper Homes to Malvern Hills Planning Department was read out, responding to comments in relation to 15/00878/FUL as follows:

·  An updated ground investigation report, submitted on 10 September 2015, addresses Worcestershire   Regulatory Services concern regarding soil quality sampling and analysis.
· The conditions stipulated by the Crime Risk Manager were accepted and the plans amended.

· An amended site plan now shows the footpath to be within the boundary of the development.

· The Community Services Officer had requested a s106 contribution of £96,600 (£4,600 x 21 properties) for two schemes: a children’s play area on Bransford Playing Field and outdoor sports facilities at Ralph’s Field Stadium.  Drawing on the Elmhurst Farm appeal decision, Piper accept the contribution towards the children’s play area is justified and would attract a contribution of £7,560 (£360 per dwelling), but dispute the justification for the larger contribution of £4,240 per property towards the sports facilities. The opinion was expressed that since there is no formal agreement in place, the landowner could terminate the agreement at any time. Also, even if the council obtained funding, it has no right to undertake the upgrading work. 
· Site density.  The density of buildings on the site complies with regulations and is less than that stipulated in the SWDP and at the Cala Homes site in Leigh Sinton.
· The housing mix is more in keeping with the Worcestershire SHMA than the 13 property application that already has planning permission on the site.

· Road safety. The access arrangements are exactly the same as those for the 13 property application, which has been subject to an independent road safety audit.
· The developer has already agreed to replace the electric heating originally proposed with photovoltaic cells.

· Parking. The site complies with WCC highways parking standards. There will be a timber rail along the boundary of the road to prevent on-street parking.
· The garage for Farr View. The proposed garage replaces the previous pavilion and is for storage purposes. 

· Buick Lodge. The balcony of Buick Lodge will look out at the gable end of plot 3 and there will be trees between the two properties.

Mr Gloster noted the issue of drainage, which had not been addressed – this to be included in the response to MHDC planning.

The points made were discussed. It was agreed that the request for funding should have stated that the Badgers were seeking a new permanent site, given that they have been given notice to quit their current venue, rather than referring specifically to Mr Ralph’s land. Regarding the garage for Farr View, it was agreed the parish council should request a condition that it is not used for business or converted to residential accommodation. It was agreed that the chair of planning should write to the planning officer and District Councillors to make these points, and that it should also be posted as an additional comment on the planning website. 

It is likely the application will go before the NADMC on 7 October. Mr Seymour agreed to compile a response and attend the NADMC meeting.

c) Cala Homes Consultation review 
Already discussed under item 3.

d) Planning applications received.

	L&B         ref
	MHDC ref
	Application
	Location 
	 PC

 recommendation
	Notes

	15/22
	15/00879/HOU
	Two-storey side extension, replacement bay window to front elevation and new detached double garage.
	Northview
Stitchens Hill

Leigh Sinton

WR13 5DJ
	Approval
	n/a


e) Planning decisions received from MHDC
15/00548/FUL

Land at Ashfields

Erection of eco-hangar

Approval
15/00984/HOU

1 Orchard Farm Cottage

Single storey extension

Approval

It was noted that in future, parish council representatives need to register to speak at NADCC meetings and provide a letter from their parish authorising them to do so. The clerk to provide Mr Seymour with a letter for NADCC on 7 October.

Mr Sharp resumed the role of chairman.

7.
 UPDATES ON MATTERS ARISING IN PREVIOUS MINUTES
a) Highways Matters


1. Request for a sign to Bransford at Powick traffic lights
The clerk has contacted WCC Cllr Smith and the matter is being looked into.

2. Road safety – Brockamin Lane (Engine House) 
Investigations are being carried out and WCC has erected a 30mph repeater post which will be used to mount the VAS.
3. Speeding on the A4103 
A car hit a van and a lamp-post and overturned near the Bank House. The police are involved and a long diversion was put in place. Mr Perridge of Safer Roads has reported that monitoring took place on the A4103 on the weekend of 22/23 August.

4. Overhanging hedge – Black & White Cottages, Hereford Road 
The owner had been contacted. It was noted that the hedge that needs cutting relates to only one of the cottages; Mr Jones to provide the clerk with details.

5. Overhanging hedges – Sherridge Road, Suckley Road and A4103 Bank House to Chapel Lane
All the properties with overhanging hedges had been contacted. On Suckley Road, only the Laburnum Cottage hedge is outstanding. The clerk to contact WCC for them to follow up.
The Bank House hedge is still overgrown – the clerk to follow up.

Sherridge Road – WCC only cut the bottom section. The clerk has contacted the owners of the property.

6. Soil and debris reducing width of footway between The Fold and Post Office Lane

The matter has been dealt with by the Lengthsman and can come off the agenda.

7. Speed camera obscured by hedging – Leigh Sinton

The matter has been dealt with.

8. Blocked drains Sherridge road and opposite The Fox

The matter has been reported and is in hand.

9. Road safety concerns re parking close to the turning – Orchard Way

The chairman reported that there is a van parked there occasionally, but it is not causing a problem. The matter to be removed from the agenda.

10. Request for bus stop sign – A4103 Bransford

The bus is now stopping between The Fold and the garage. It was also noted that the Astons coach on the other side of the road is stopping between the two junctions rather than pulling into the lay-by.

11. Sign obscuring turning – Chapel Lane

The sign has been moved. To be removed from the agenda.
Cllr Rouse arrived at this point and joined the meeting.

b)      Possible breach of planning consent – The Finders Keep. 

     The matter has been dealt with. To be removed from the agenda.

c)         Parish council contact details and security procedures – The matter is being dealt with.
d)         Councillor Tuthill – discretionary fund – carry forward to next meeting.
e)         Issues raised in parish profile document – carry forward to next meeting.
8.
NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN UPDATE


Ms Rouse provided an update on the questionnaire survey. Around 200 replies are expected, with speeding, and the lack of safe footways, children’s play and sporting facilities amongst the main concerns, together with a desire for the village to stay as it is. Once the results are analysed a consultation will be held at the Memorial Hall.
9.
CONDITION OF MALVERN HOUSE, LEIGH SINTON


A resident had been in contact, having written to MHDC about the condition of Malvern House, Hereford Road, which is currently unoccupied. The matter was discussed and whilst it was acknowledged that the property is deteriorating, it was decided that the matter did not need immediate follow-up and should be reviewed again at a later date.

10.
ALLOTMENT PROVISION

Mr Seymour reported that he had been in contact with the owner of the land opposite The Royal Oak with a view to using it for allotments. The owner had expressed interest and Mr Seymour agreed to follow the matter up once the demand for allotments had been gauged from the Neighbourhood Planning survey.

11.
WOODLAND SURVEY – RECTORY WOOD

Mr Barton had provided a quote of £450 to undertake a full arboriculture survey of Rectory Wood. This was circulated and approved by email to enable him to start work as soon as possible whilst the trees are dormant. He will mark all the trees using a traffic light system, identifying which trees need attention now and which need to be monitored. The clerk to check how often a survey needs to be done to comply with the parish council’s insurance.
12.
SPEEDING ON STOCKS LANE


Comments from two residents requesting speed monitoring in Stocks Lane had been circulated. The chairman noted that it would probably not be possible to locate the VAS on a telegraph pole, as requested, but the current location should provide an accurate reading. He read out the latest VAS data, noting that results to date do not indicate excessive speeds, with a top speed of around 44mph and most high speeds recorded between 11pm and the middle of the night. More data will be available soon and this should give a more comprehensive picture.


13.
FINANCE


a)   Accounts paid since previous meeting

Royal Mail


Pre-paid response licence


£60.00


Grant Thornton


Annual Return




£240.00


Sutcliffe Play


Swing seats




£261.00


PA Gardiner


Grass cutting




£36.00


Black Pear Garden Services
Grass cutting




£77.25


J Barker


Clerk –August




£709.21


BGS



Lengthsman – July



£375.00


BGS



VAS – July




£34.50


MHDC



Election costs




£26.49


J Barker


Re-imbursement – website


£74.25


b)   Accounts passed for payment
Black Pear Garden Services
Grass cutting




£44.00
Savage Graphics

Questionnaire expenses



£50.00

Pace Print & Design

Questionnaire printing



£445.77

Pace Print & Design

Questionnaire envelopes


£83.40

Black Pear Garden Services
Hedge cutting




£205.00

BGS



VAS – August




£28.00

BGS



Lengthsman – August



£156.00

J Barker


Clerk – August




£711.25

Post Office Ltd


HMRC Q2




£35.22

 14.      REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES & WORKING GROUPS
a. Footpath working Group –.No report
b. Memorial Hall – Mr Gloster reported that the fence is being repaired and a grant has been received for a new kitchen and vinyl floor.
15.
COUNCILLOR’S REPORTS 
Goal posts Further to her report noted under item 5b, Ms Rouse reported that it would be best to see what happens regarding pitches before deciding whether to replace the goal posts at Bransford play area. 

Community Garden Ms Rouse reported that she had spent time weeding the community garden at the weekend, but that the area needs a gardener to tidy it up and keep on top of the weeding. It was agreed that a local person would be preferable and a notice should be put in The Sphere and on the noticeboards. A twisted hazel was suggested as a suitable tree for the central bed.
Flooding on A4103  Mr Porter noted that the A4103 had been flooded following recent heavy rain. He reported that there used to be a stream across the field behind Suffield Cottages, but that this appeared to have been filled in. The chairman agreed to contact the MHDC Drainage Officer.
Scrap Business – Suffield Close  Mr Porter reported that there seems to be a scrap business operating at 6 Suffield Close, with fly-tipping providing a breeding ground for vermin. There has also been material burned at the site. The chairman suggested he report the matter to MHDC environmental health.

WCC Transport Department  Mr Gloster expressed concern regarding the decisions made by WCC transport officers. Ms Rouse reported that she had made a freedom of information request regarding the roads around Leigh & Bransford Primary School and that the current survey of traffic had taken place just afterwards.
Horse Boxes – Sandlin   Mr Seymour expressed concern that very large horse boxes are travelling through the narrow road in Sandlin at least twice per day and suspected there may be a horse box business being run there. He agreed to monitor the situation. 

BMX track  The chairman noted that MHDC is looking for a site for a permanent BMX track and any suggestions would be welcomed.

SWDP  Ms Rouse reported that MHDC had approved the revised SWDP earlier in the evening.
16.
DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING 


Planning Committee Meeting - Tuesday 27 October 2015, 7.00pm at Leigh & Bransford Memorial Hall.


Chairman.............................................

Date..................................................
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